Hedon Town Council


Minutes of the Proceedings of a Meeting of
The Planning Committee of the Hedon Town Council

11 January 2018
Present:
Cllr T West in the Chair
Councillors:
C Billany, N Black, J Dennis, S Gallant, Mrs B Goldspink, 
A Marshall, Miss S Rommell, B Stockdale and G Thurston
Clerk:

J Macklin, Town Clerk
Members of the public were in attendance and spoke in objection to application no 17/01673 – Land North West of Kingstown Hotel, Hull Road, Hedon for Hull Eco Park Ltd.
1.
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllrs:

M Bryan and Miss D Storr

Resolved:
that apologies were accepted

2. Confirmation of the Minutes 
The Minutes of a meeting of the Planning Committee held on 7 December 2017 were agreed as being a correct record of the proceedings thereat.

Resolved:
That the minutes were confirmed as a true record

3.
Declaration of Interests
3.1
It was agreed that any declaration of interest be dealt with at the time the relevant item was discussed.
3.2
There were no dispensations to be noted.
4.
Town and Country Planning Acts
17/01673 – Land North West of Kingstown Hotel, Hull Road, Hedon for Hull Eco Park Ltd

Application Type – Outline Permission with EIA – Outline planning application for development of the site for mixed use comprising a business park (B1a, B1b, B1c, B2, B8) and an education, training and research campus (incorporating outdoor building materials testing facility) and associated residential accommodation (B1a, B1b, D1 and Sui Generis); on-site energy infrastructure (providing energy to on-site users) (Sui Generis), offsite energy infrastructure (generating energy to export into the grid) (Sui Generis), with generation from on-site energy infrastructure and off-site energy infrastructure totalling less than 50MW, and a primary substation (Sui Generis); relocated sports facilities (D2); landscaping and open space (Access to be considered) (INCLUDING AMENDED RED LINE PLAN AND ILLUSTRATIVE LAYOUT, AMENDED D&A STATEMENT, PLANNING STATEMENT, AND PARTS OF ES INCLUDING ADDITION OF FLOOD RISK ASSESSMENT)

JM/PLMI012018/Page 399

Cllr West declared a pecuniary interest and left the room during the discussion and vote.  Cllr Black, Deputy Chairman of the Planning Committee chaired this item.
Cllr Dennis updated members on the efforts of the Ward Councillors in objecting to the application.
Resolved:
that the Committee strenuously objected to this application on the following grounds:
· The site is not allocated for development in the East Riding Local Plan.
· The organisation known as Historic Yorkshire, in their correspondence with ERYC Planning Officers, are scathing in their comment that the applicants are claiming that their proposal fits in the Local Plan. It just doesn't. This land was purposefully missed off the allocations. 
· Policy A1 B Economy in the East Riding Local Plan Strategy Document supports Hedon Haven for development as an employment site.
· Policy A1 C Environment no 2 states that the Plan should “prevent coalescence by protecting the character and individual identity of settlements by maintaining Key Open Areas between Hull/Salt End and Hedon.”
· Policy ENV2 of the Strategy Document emphasises this .. “protect the character and individual identity of settlements by maintaining their physical separation, including through the maintenance of Key Open Areas identified in Policies A1-A6, where there is a risk of settlement coalescence.”
· The overbearing nature of the proposal which will transform the approach to Hedon.  At present the Eastfield building is approx 15m high; the proposal will install buildings of 8 stories on this approach which will have a negative impact on the character and nature of the approach to Hedon.  Previous applications on this site have been refused permission eg a proposal by Hull City Council for a bus-based Park and Ride facility.  One of the reasons for refusal was that it would take up a significant part of the open area’s frontage to Hull Road and its loss would be visually significant in this respect.  It would erode the open appearance of the area between Preston South/Hedon and Salt End.
· The applicant has not demonstrated to the Town Council’s satisfaction that it has looked at all other potentially suitable sites.
· The applicant has not demonstrated that it has adequately considered the flood risk to the site itself and surrounding areas.  In the Local Plan Allocations document para 22.3 it states that ‘No specific allocations for residential development have been made based on current evidence regarding the level of flood risk in the town.”  The Council recognises that the proposed development is just outside the town; however, it is close enough and large enough to have a knock on effect. 
· The Town Council does not consider that the benefits gained from the allocation of this site would outweigh the significant risks associated with it.
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· The Planning Statement incorrectly states that there are no Public Rights of Way on this site; the Town Council supports the comments of Mr Chudley, The ERYC PROW Officer.
· The Town Council also has grave concerns at the development over existing high voltage power cables and their ongoing maintenance; the Council supports the comments of the Humber Gateway OFTO and TC Westermost Rough OFTO Ltd.
· The development would greatly increase traffic on this already busy section of road, particularly at rush hour times.
· Hedon Town Council will oppose any development that infringes on the remaining green space between Hedon and Hull.  Changes to this boundary were the subject of an East Riding of Yorkshire Council referendum in September 2014 when over 95% of those voting agreed that this and other sites in the East Riding belonging to Hull City Council should not be subject to development.  75% of the affected residents voted in the referendum and the experts that have prepared the planning documentation have not included anything that would change that opinion.
· Hedon Town Council supports the objections made by The Yorkshire Wildlife Trust, the RSPB, The Nature Conservancy Officer and Natural England, one or more of whom state that the proposals to create a mitigation zone for Curlews and other protected species actually result in only about 2 hectares of suitable land being available, much less than needed, and that inevitable disturbance of such wildlife would be caused by floodlighting of training pitches.  Also, the noise caused by players and supporters of the football and rugby teams during training and matches would be to the detriment of such endangered species. 
· The precedent has been set at the site of the Humber Bridge.  When considering creating a glass lift etc, development of commercial property was discussed and refused because of the Humber Bridge Park having been designated for such use already in the close vicinity.  The same situation applies here in that the ABP land across the road has already been set aside as employment land in the Local Plan.

· Also, it has to be stressed that this ward, being the smallest in the county, already has more employment development land allocated to it than any other ward of any size.  The granting of planning permission on yet more land such as this would seem to be completely unnecessary, and inequitable, as it adds to the coalescence factor which the East Riding has a policy against, and more appropriate land (ABP site) is already provided with a large wildlife mitigation area, and is presently being marketed.
· The organisation known as Historic Yorkshire, in their correspondence with ERYC Planning Officers, are scathing in their comment that the applicants are claiming that their proposal fits in the Local Plan. It just doesn't. This land was purposefully missed off the allocations. 

Should the Planning Officer be minded not to agree with the Council’s decision then this application should go before the ERYC Planning Committee.
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5.  
Decisions
Notices of Decision, as listed and attached to these Minutes, were noted.
6.
Correspondence
6.1
Consultation on the East Riding Local Plan Draft Sustainability Appraisal Scoping Report – the report was noted.
7.
Points of Information and items for next agenda
Members raised their concerns with the change in how ERYC publicise planning applications by only putting planning notices on lampposts rather than writing to neighbours.  Members agreed that an article should be included in the next Council newsletter informing residents how they can find out about applications in Hedon.  The Town Clerk was asked to write to ERYC registering members’ concerns.

…………………………………………….
Chairman of Planning Committee
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